
 

Notice of Collection 

Cancer Care Ontario (CCO) collects provider information pursuant to the Personal 
Health Information Protection Act, 2004 (PHIPA) under its statute as both a Prescribed 
Entity and Prescribed Registry.  CCO also collects provider information pursuant to its 
mandate under the Cancer Act.  Provider information may constitute personal 
information and includes any information about an identifiable physician and their 
clinical performance.  As an example, a physician level report containing a provider’s 
name, CPSO number and indicators related to their performance may constitute a 
record of personal information. 

Providers’ information is used to produce provider-level quality reports for Patient 
Enrolment Model (PEM) physicians participating in the Ontario Breast Cancer 
Screening Program (OBSP), Colon Cancer Check Program (CCC), and Ontario Cervical 
Screening Program (OCSP).  The goal of these reports is to improve the quality of cancer 
screening services across the province.  CCO works with Regional Primary Care Leads 
(RPCLs) who are responsible for leading quality improvement initiatives with individual 
PEM physicians who practice in their region.  RPCLs will be provided with individual 
PEM Physician Outcome Reports and aggregate data for all PEM Physicians in their 
region.  If there is an opportunity for quality improvement, this information will be used 
by the RPCL to engage the PEM physician and discuss a personalized quality 
improvement strategy.  Information collected during these discussions will be provided 
to CCO to track the progress of quality improvement initiatives across the province.  
Additionally, CCO may engage with relevant Regional Cancer Program (RCP) and/or 
facility leadership to discuss and facilitate cancer screening quality improvement 
initiatives, which may include discussions about the status of a PEM physician. 

Please note that all information collected by the RPCLs, including any written 
documentation, will not be used and/or disclosed for any purpose other than the above 
stated objective or as legally required. 

Questions about this collection should be directed to: 
primarycareinquiries@cancercare.on.ca 

 


